RIVERTON BOROUGH PLANNING BOARD

MINUTES

June 22, 2021 at 7 o’clock p.m.
PARTICIPANT INSTRUCTIONS:

Join Zoom Meeting:

https://zoom.us/j/99667220214?pwd=eGMyc1NCM0tMTWRUajB6b29Dak9ZUT09
Meeting ID: 996 6722 0214

Passcode: 813512

Dial in:  +1 646 558 8656 US (New York)

Meeting ID: 996 6722 0214

Passcode: 813512

The public may submit questions or comments via e-mail to mhack@riverton-nj.com no later than 4pm on the day of the scheduled meeting.  The public may also submit public comments in written letter form via mail or drop off to the municipal building located at 505A Howard Street Riverton, NJ 08077, during business hours no later than 4pm the day of the scheduled meeting.  Previously submitted public comment shall be read aloud and addressed during the public meeting that will be heard to all remote participants and the public.  The Board may pass over duplicate written comments; however, each duplicate comment will be noted for the record with the content summarized.  Written public questions or comment will not be treated as sworn testimony.

OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT STATEMENT

Public Notice of this meeting has been given in the following manner:

1. Posting written notice on the official bulletin board and the door of the Borough Hall on January 29, 2021.

2. Having written notice published in the Burlington County Times on February 1, 2021.

3. Forwarding written notice for informational purposes only to the Courier Post on January 29,2021.

ROLL CALL:

	Suzanne Cairns Wells, present
	Kerry Brandt, present
	Joe Della Penna, present

	Councilman Edgar Wilburn, present
	Pete Clifford, present
	Robert Martin, present

	Rebecca Reis, present
	Ray Paszkiewicz, present
	Joseph Threston, present

	Adam Flade Alt. 1, present
	Alt. 2, Joe String, present
	Doug Aird, Alt 3,present

	Nick Jabs, Alt. 4, present
	
	


Also present was Secretary Michelle Hack, Charles Petrone, Esq., Mr. Bill Long of the Alaimo Group and Michelle Taylor of Taylor Design Group.
MINUTES:
April 27, 2021 were submitted for approval.  Mayor Cairns Wells motioned to approve the minutes.  Mr. Paszkiewicz seconded the motion. All approved in the affirmative.
CORRESPONDENCE/ANNOUNCEMENTS
: 
A. The Borough has received 100% compliance in filing the Annual Disclosure Statement for 2021. 
B. Ms. Hack stated she is in receipt of a notice from the applicant of 531 Howard Kiker/Garcia application has formally been withdrawn.  Escrow is being returned.
NEW BUSINESS: 

A.
SD-V-04-2021

	Name:
	JRB Properties

	Property:
	409-13 Lippincott
	Block:
	801
	Lot:
	5, 6, 7

	Action Desired:
	Applicant in the R-8 zone seeks Minor Subdivision / Lot Line Adjustment and Bulk Variance Approval, for Block 801, Lots 5, 6 & 7. The Property is currently improved with an existing two and a half (2.5) story single-family home and a detached garage.  The single-family home is located entirely on existing Lot 6; however, the detached garage encroaches onto existing Lot 5.  Applicant also seeks a lot line adjustment as the detached garage will be located solely on Proposed Lot 6, along with the single-family home.  Thus, the Applicant seeks Minor Subdivision Approval for the purpose of creating three individual lots at Block 801 Lots 5, 6, & 7 for the purpose of improving proposed Lots 5 & 7 with residential dwellings. A bulk variance is sought related to proposed Lot 5 only, for relief from Chapter §128-20(f) to permit a lot frontage of 65 feet when 75 feet of lot frontage is required. In addition, the Applicant is requesting a variance for relief from Chapter §128-19. A to permit the two proposed detached garages on proposed lot 5 and existing lot 7 to have a maximum area of 528 square feet, when a maximum area of 500 square feet is required.  At the same time, the Applicant will also be requesting that the Planning Board grant any and all other submission and/or design waivers, variances, exceptions, interpretations and/or other relief that may be deemed necessary to permit the development and use of the Property as proposed by the Applicant.    


Ms. Hack confirmed that all jurisdiction items were present and compliant.  The applicant’s attorney, Mr. Michael Floyd, was present to provide testimony to the application.  Also present for the applicant was:  Jim Brandenburger (JRB Property Group, LLC); Jack S. Smith, RA (Bishop & Smith Registered Architects) and Joseph Mancini, P.E., P.P., CFM (TriState Engineering & Surveying). Each of these witnesses were sworn in to provide testimony to the application and qualified as expert witnesses.  List of Exhibits:

· Exhibit A-1


Aerial Photograph of the Property and Surrounding Areas

· Exhibit A-2


Minor Subdivision Plan

· Exhibit A-3(a)

Photograph / Elevation of Proposed Home

· Exhibit A-3(b)

Photograph / Elevation of Proposed Home

· Exhibit A-4(a)

Architectural Drawing (Front Elevation). Board stated that the home didn’t seem to appear to fit I n with the existing traditional look of Lippincott. 

· Exhibit A-4(b)

Architectural Drawing (First Floor Plan)

· Exhibit A-4(c)

Architectural Drawing (Second Floor Plan)

· Exhibit A-5(a)

Artist Rendering of proposed dwelling Lot 7. Error in this rendering is incorrect showing driveway in the front of the property however the plan calls for a rear entrance drive accessible from the Church Lane.
Mr. Brandenburger described his acquisition and intent of the property. He stated that the subdivision and variance, if granted would permit for the development of lots 5 & 7. This in turn will allow him to sell the existing dwelling which is also known as the Groves Mansion, at a low enough cost for a buyer to restore and repair the Grove’s Mansion, which is the ultimate goal.  He further testified that the potential buy of the property at Lot 6 has agreed to the commitment of a 20-year deed restriction to not demolish the dwelling. This complies with a request from the Historical Society of Riverton. The applicant’s professionals testified that the proposed dwellings would offer deep porches (shown in Ex. 3a, b, and Ex 5) with edits that will not include a front driveway. This is in keeping with the rest of Lippincott which utilizes the rear alley to access their driveways and garages. 
The Board engaged in a discussion to determine whether the lots are to be considered as one single lot meant to accommodate the mansion and accessory buildings, and if the Merger Doctrine was applicable, or if a by-right is required.  Board stated concerns of vegetation at the site and made it known that mature and healthy trees be salvaged as part of a subdivision.  Various Board members verified that the sub division plan should include the existing breezeway that connects the house to the garage.   The breezeway is not shown on the plan submitted.  This fact changes the setback requirement. 
Ms. Taylor stated she would like to see vertical and height standard details for the development structures including windows style and placement to comply with grading standard on Lippincott. Board members shared their thoughts on the structures details appearing too modern for the street. Ms. Taylor informed the Board and the Applicant that due to the last minute submission of the renderings, the Board lacks all the necessary materials and information to make an educated decision.  Mr. Brandenburger testified that he is happy to work with a certified arborist and the Borough’s Shade Tree Board, and Mr. Croft of Architectural Review Committee who is willing to provide design criteria in order to provide more details for the development.
Mr. Brandenburger and Mr. Floyd discussed providing the aforementioned materials and carrying the application over to the July 27 meeting therefore the applicant, Mr. Brandenburger would not testify further.  There was a discussion on whether or not the Public Comment session should be held.  Mr. Petrone advised the Board if they wish to proceed with Public Comment, no questions should be asked that cannot be refuted by the applicant.  At this time the Chairman opened the floor for Public Comment only, no questions or back and forth conversation.  Residents spoke in opposition to the subdivision and variances being requested due to preservation of the land, not in favor of future development due to overcrowding, future newer designs will not fit with street scape, loss of mature trees and vegetation, and loss of historic value. These residents were: Ms. Nancy Muriel of 423 Lippincott; Mr. Dan Foley 206 Lippincott; Mr. Michael Iannacone 407 Lippincott; Mr. Martin Hain 416 Lippincott (also stated did not receive notice. Ms. Hack verified that it was sent, however the previous homeowner was still listed); Mr. Joe Rainer 1101 Beechwood; Mr. Mike Kinzler 209 Lippincott; Mr. Brian Iannacone 629 Linden (also stated he doesn’t believe applicant should have a financial gain); Mr. Barry and Ms. Pat Solin 406 Main; Dr. Michael Horn 107 Lippincott; Ms. Jo Malessa 418 Linden. Mr. Scott Warnock of 414 Lippincott stated that he is worried how much longer the structure can remain in its current status, and although a subdivision is not ideal, it could be a reasonable solution.  Mr. Roger Pritchard 201 Fulton provided prospective from his role of Borough Historian; Mr. Frank Longbottom 415 Lippincott stated he would like to see lot 7 undeveloped and even sough purchase, although he stated if a subdivision must occur he feels Mr. Brandenburger would be a trusted developer to build on the land. No one additional came forth speak therefore closing the public portion. Mr. Brandt asked for a motion to hold the application for the July 27, 2021 meeting of the Planning Board.  Mr. Martin motioned to approve the motion and Mr. Threston seconded his motion. A poll vote confirmed that everyone voted in the affirmative. 
B.
Ms. Reis moved to adopt Resolution PB-2021-08 Longo. Mr. Martin seconded the motion.  Roll call vote 9 ayes, 0 nay and 0 abstain. 

C.
Master Plan Consistency Review: Resolution PB-2021-09 Amending Chapter 128 to Opt out of   Cannabis Licensing in the Borough of Riverton. Motion to approve by Mr. Threston and seconded by Mayor Cairns Wells.  Mayor Cairns Wells provided an overview that the New Jersey State Regulatory Commission on Cannabis is due to have their guidelines released on Agust 16.  It was further noted that the Borough’s Master Plan i=does not address cannabis sales however the Board agrees that opting out is the best decision for now and agrees to consider this in further Master Plans. 
OLD BUSINESS:
None
COMMITTEE REPORTS
· Council Matters of Importance to the Board –Mayor Cairns Wells and Councilman Wilburn were excited to announced the 4th of July events scheduled for this year, the successful Juneteenth event, and discussed the Cannabis opt out ordinance adoption is scheduled for July 20, 2021.
· Minor Site Plan- none
· Environmental Commission- Mr. Threston updated on events surrounding the Rain Garden maintenance and cleans up and the e-cycle event related to Juneteenth.
PUBLIC COMMENT – No one from the Public spoke.
ADJOURNMENT: Motion to adjourn by Mr. Threston and seconded by Mr. Della Penna
Respectfully submitted:

Michelle Hack Secretary

RIVERTON PLANNING BOARD
Adopted on:
July 27, 2021
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